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ELECTRICAL AND MECHANICAL ENGINEERING BRANCH 
FUND BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING HELD AT 
1 SERVICE BATTALION, EDMONTON 

0800 HOURS 24 FEBRUARY 2011
               
Chairperson:  Colonel S.P. Myers, EME Br Fund President

Members:  Brigadier-General (Retired) P.J. Holt, EME Colonel Commandant

Lieutenant-Colonel P. Fuller, EME Branch Fund Administrative Committee Chairperson

Major D.P. Matsalla, Land Force Quebec Area (LFQA) Representative 

Lieutenant K. Spindler, Land Force Atlantic Area (LFAA) Representative

Chief Warrant Officer J.B.A. Bergeron, National Capital Region (NCR) Representative

Chief Warrant Officer J.A.R. Rodrigue, Training Systems Representative

Master Warrant Officer G. Stewart, Air and Navy Command (AirCom) Representative

Master Warrant Officer R.C. Waugh, Land Force Western Area (LFWA) Representative

Absent:  Chief Warrant Officer J.E. Fougère, Air and Navy Command (AirCom) Representative

Corporal R.P. Scali, Land Force Central Area (LFCA) Representative
Attendees: Lieutenant M. St. Hilaire, Material Control Unit, Maintenance Company
Lieutenant T. Kim, Staff Officer EME

Warrant Officer W. Bantock, Material Control Unit, Maintenance Company

Master Corporal C. Phillips, 1 Princess Patricia Canadian Light Infantry

Corporal J. D’Andrea, Material Control Unit, Maintenance Company

Corporal S. Jones, Material Control Unit, Maintenance Company

Corporal D. Pinard, Material Control Unit, Maintenance Company
Corporal M. Simard, 1 Service Battalion
Private D. Dominic, Material Control Unit, Maintenance Company

Secretary:  Ann-Marie Sturgess, EME Branch Administrative Assistant

OPENING ADDRESS

1.
The meeting was called to order at 0810 hours, 24 February 2011 in the CO’s conference room at 1 Service Battalion.  Colonel Myers commented that the inclusion of members from the Edmonton area was a good addition to our meeting.  It is hoped that they would gain some more understanding of the EME Branch Fund and leave the meeting confident enough to communicate the Branch Fund (The Fund) to their co-workers and managers.  

2.
Corporal Scali the LFCA rep was not able to attend so Colonel Myers asked one of the Junior non-commissioned members to join and be the voice for the junior ranks during the meeting.  Corporal Matt Simard from 1 Service Battalion volunteered and joined the Board.

 3.
Colonel Myers spoke on the benefits that are given back to the members of The Fund and the Regiment as a whole.  Better ways to further communicate these benefits should be the focus of the BOD.  Good communication is important to our Branch as we are a Regiment made up of small units everywhere.
4.
The Colonel Commandant quickly spoke on the good work that we have accomplished with The Fund and asked that all attendees speak up and give their opinions throughout the meeting on the items that will be presented.  The inclusion of the local reps and especially the addition of a local rep in place of BOD member who was not in attendance is a good idea as an opinion from all ranks is important when discussing the Branch Fund.
	 REVIEW OF PREVIOUS MINUTES


	ACTION BY



	5.
Para 2 - Constitution.  The translation was completed and the bilingual constitution will be placed on the website as soon as it is confirmed grammatically.

Admin Cmte to:
Finalize the constitution and forward it to 


the Branch Advisor for signature action 


and place updated version on the website.


	Admin Cmte


	6.
Para 3 – Journal Advertising.  With the success of the last advertisement in the Journal, it was agreed that the Benefits slide should be included in the next journal.   The Benefit slide was forwarded to the Journal staff last fall.   


Admin Cmte to:
Confirm that it will be in the next journal.


	Admin Cmte

	7.
Communications.  Major Matsalla spoke on the importance of communication and by creating a simple pamphlet it could make the difference in recruiting new membership into the Branch Fund.  The pamphlet would need to be flashy, include membership benefits and highlight what the Branch Fund brings to the Regiment as a whole.  The pamphlet could also be placed as a coloured middle insert in the Journal.  

Admin Cmte to:
Create a draft for presentation at the next meeting.


	Admin Cmte

	NEW BUSINESS
8.
Balance Sheet.  The Admin Cmte Chairman presented the Balance Sheet for year ending 31 December 2010.  The GICs accounts were presented as of end year and included maturity dates and their current balances.  The decision on reinvesting funds will be taken at the end of the meeting.  A copy of the Balance Sheet is attached.


	

	9.
Budget 2010.   The end year budget for 31 December 2010 (attached) was presented and the following budgeted items were explained:

a.
EME Bursary Awards  - This amount was above budget because a year 2009 winner didn’t cash their cheque before the date it expired and a new one was reissued in 2010 in the amount of $500;

b.
Membership Awards – This amount was below budget because the final two draws were not made in 2010 because of weather conditions.  These two draws will take place in addition to the two scheduled at the LFCA Bonspiel; and

c.
Sports Awards – This amount was below budget because LFAA did not utilize their award amount for year 2010 golf tournament.

10.
All BOD members are asked to continue to communicate the Sports Awards and EME Regimental Sponsorship to the committees within their areas.  This money is here and should be utilized to benefit our members and the Regiment.
	BOD Members

	
	

	11.
Benevolent Loan Update.  In January 2011, the Admin Cmte reviewed a file requesting financial assistance for a Corporal from LFCA.  A loan for $8000 was awarded with some strict guideline. 

Admin Cmte to:
Add benevolent loans as an ongoing 


agenda item.

12.
Constitutional Amendments.  An amended constitution was forwarded to all BOD members for review prior to the meeting.  In addition, a proposal was presented to make By-Law 7 (NPF Property) dormant as all EME memorabilia and artefacts have been moved into the EME Guild.  All amendments presented were approved.

	Admin Cmte



	13.
All members are reminded that the constitution is a live document and constant updates are required to ensure what we are doing is properly reflected.  A current signed copy that governs us must be available.  Any concerns and changes are to be forwarded to the Admin Cmte before the next meeting.  

	BOD members

	14.
Website.  The EME Branch launched it’s new website in November 2010.  There is a team from the Branch Staff (Ottawa and Barrie) that are working to populate and keep items up today.  Most of the local representatives were not aware of the new site located at www.emebranchgem.ca.  Col Myers asked that the local representatives take a look at the site and provide comment back to the Branch Office on what they think of it and any improvements they would like to see. 
15.
Major Matsalla reviewed the site with his representatives and they would like to see:


a.
More Communication:



(1)
promote activities for each area for all to see;



(2)
regional and national awards; 



(3)
top students; and


(4)
yellow pages with members locations, promotions, 


and retirements; 

b.
EME Calendar:



(1)
updated frequently with base and area 



activities; 



(2)
be printable; and


(3)
be made into a jpeg so that a member could 


use the month as a desktop; and


	All attendees

	
c.
Items to Include:



(1)
the benefits slide under membership; and



(2)
area managed pages. 


Branch Staff to:




(a)
add benefit slide to Branch Fund page;



(b)
investigate how to manage Area pages and



provide any cost associated;



(c)
add yellow pages and award winners (including top 


students); and



(d)
investigate options available for EME 



Calendar ie.  Picture selection option and 



JPEG format monthly.


	Branch Staff

	16.
Major Matsalla did check the old EME Website and found that the old information was still on the site. 


Admin Note:  
The old website has been linked correctly to the 


new site.  The old web address host time will run 


out in April 2011.

	

	17.
Kit Shop Display Cases.  All display cases have been delivered to units.  The display items for the cases have been shipped out but not every unit has received them yet.  GCKS will be contacted and asked to include further items (as identified in the contract) and will be approached to create a catalogue that would include all items for sale.  The Admin Cmte tasked CWO Rodrigue with improving the communication and quality of items being received.
18.
EME Officers Cap Badge.   GCKS was having problems producing a correct hat badge for the EME Officers.  It has taken over 3 months for delivery.  GCKS was given name of supplier that was used by Branch operated Kit Shop.  

Admin Note:
Branch Admin Assistant received shipment 



25 Feb 11.
19.
GCKS Website Translation.   The translation has not been verified yet.  The Admin Committee will review and report next meeting.  If anyone has a problem with the Website, comments are to be sent to RSM CFSEME for action.

20.  
Ongoing Issues with GCKS.  The number of issues have been identified including complaints about the service, expense and stock quality.   Any feedback from customer of the GCKS is to be directly e-mailed to CWO Rodrigue and include the unit ETSM on the distribution.  
21.
There is a possibility that this contract may need to end if GCKS can not keep up with the demands of the Branch and start to perform without ongoing mentoring from the Admin Committee.   The current contract expires 31 Dec 2013 but the Branch does have the option of ceasing earlier if not satisfied with services.  This matter is to be reviewed next meeting.
22.
Branch Survey.  In October 2010, the EME Branch survey was forwarded electronically through the Branch Advisor’s office.  The deadline for submission was extended until the end of Jan 2011.  The responses to the survey averaged at 20% per rank only.  Of the overall responses, a large percentage wants some type of loyalty and departure gifts.
23. 
Other Benefits.  The Branch Advisor in his travels has heard from the troops the following suggestions for benefits:

a.
For the Members:



(1)
loyalty gifts;



(2)
departure gift;



(3)
reinstating the annual calendar; 


(4)
issue of DEU buttons every 5 years; and


(5)
cost for renewal of certification/accreditation fees; 


and


b.
for the Regiment:



(1)
cohesion activity training;



(2)
adventure training funding; and



(3)
unit funding for Kit shop items.

24.
After much discussion, all agreed that the idea of loyalty and departure gifts would be the focus for the upcoming meeting in August.  The BOD agreed that the loyalty and departure gifts will be for Branch Fund members and relate to the number of years in the fund.

25.
Loyalty Gifts.  The loyal gift will be the first item that is implemented.  Options for either a coin program or a gift program will be included in the presentation.  

Admin Cmte to:
Prepare a proposal on implementation of 

a loyalty gift at the increments of 7, 14 and 

20 years for the loyalty gift.  The proposal will 

include:



a.
a breakdown of membership 




numbers;



b.
gift options with estimated costs;



c.
delivery plan; and



d.
constitutional amendments.  
26.
Departure Gift.  After the loyality gifts are set up, the BOD will implement the departure gift benefit.  The departure gift will be based on the number of years in the EME Branch Fund and the gift given will not exceed $2 for every year’s membership.  

Admin Cmte to:
Prepare a proposal that will include:


a.
ideas for the gifts;


b.
costs; and

c.
any constitutional amendments.  

27.
EME Calendar.  The BOD discussed the calendar and the possibility of making it available again.  The option to create a calendar as we did in the past is not financially feasible.


Branch Staff will: 
Investigate online electronic options.
28.
Adventure Training Funding.  The BOD discussed this suggestion and believes this to be an expensive option for benefit from The Fund at this time.  
29.
Cohesion Event Funding.  The BOD discussed this option and agreed to investigate this option further.  The suggestion is to sponsor a cohesion activity/event in each area in the amount of $200 and $300 for LFWA.  BOD members are asked to discuss this with there membership and provide feedback for discussion and decision at the next meeting.

EME HERITAGE PRESENTATION

30.
Brigadier-General (Retired) Holt provided a brief description of the EME Heritage Committee and its’ objectives for the local representatives and new members of BOD.   The presentation reflects the last meeting of the EME Heritage Committee.

	BOD members
Admin Cmte

Admin Cmte

Branch Staff

BOD members

	31.
Details on ongoing heritage initiatives and their current status are as follows:
	

	
a.
Remembrance Initiatives: 
(1)
EME Monuments.  The maintenance of the RCEME Gates in Kingston (including the flag, plaque and vehicles) is an ongoing concern for the EME Heritage Committee.  The gate will need some maintenance again in the near future.  There is a current agreement with the Base Commander Kingston to maintain the gates but we need to confirm that this will continue after his departure.  Clarification of who is responsible for the Gates is required; and
(2)
RCEME Apprentices.  A request has been received from the RCEME Apprentices’ Reunion Committee to fund a commemorative tree and bronze plaque at the Beachwood cemetery.  The EME Heritage Committee has agreed to this funding and will present this to the Trustees at the next budget meeting;

	

	b.
Education Initiatives:  

(1)
Canada’s Craftsman at 50 - The Officers’ Fund has granted rights to publish Canada’s Craftsman at 50 on the EME Branch website; and


Branch Staff will:
Place on the website. 

	Branch Staff

	(2)
Display Trailer -  A display trailer would be beneficial for displaying EME Heritage items to the public as well as safely transporting the Jiffy Jeep. This initiative is still in the planning stages;


	

	
c.
Collect and Maintain Memorabilia Initiatives:

(1)
Cataloguing:

(a)
EME Archives - Major (Retired) Doug Knight and Ms Sturgess are working through the EME archives starting with the War Diaries.  They are replacing old file folders and removing any metal that may damage the file; and

	

	(b)
Memorabilia – Ms Sturgess is working with PAT personnel to continue the cataloguing of items within our display cabinets within CFSEME;


	

	(2)
Storage – The EME Heritage storage area at Vehicle Company has been updated with some heavy duty shelving.  Some money was allocated in the last meeting to purchase some items required for storage (bins, locks, plywood, etc);
  
	

	(3)
Maintenance of Heritage Vehicles – The EME Heritage Committee has made a decision that we will only keep and maintain EME specific vehicles.  Current ownership of the vehicles is being reviewed by the EME Heritage Administrator. LCol Fuller will be talking to the Base Borden Museum curator to discuss management of RCEME/EME items and ownership of vehicles;

	

	(4)
Maintenance of Artefacts and Memorabilia - The maintenance of our aging collection is a concern.  Education of volunteers and the purchase of new cabinets/frames are essential to protect our archives and memorabilia; and

	

	(5)
Training of EME Home Station Staff - Training for EME Home Station personal is important and available through the Ontario Museum Association.  This is an expense that will be ongoing as long as we have volunteers not a curator;




 
	

	d.
Preserve and Promote - the Heritage Committee  will use:


(1)
the EME Journal to provide updates about the 
ongoing Heritage projects, donation information 
and requests for volunteers;


	

	(2)
the Website as a means to communicate the EME Guild and the Heritage Committee; 
	

	(3)
a Printable Pamphlet that will give details about the EME Guild and how to donate.  This will be mass produced and forwarded out to everyone and available as a middle insert in the Journal and on the website;


	

	(4)
a Newsletter that will be published semi-annually highlighting current activities/project as well as upcoming initiatives of the EME Guild and the Heritage Committee.  This newsletter will be distributed in the same manner as the EME Association newsletter that has had great response; and
(5)
the EME Veterans Documentary  that was approved last year will highlight our RCEME/EME veterans from WWII to Afghanistan.  A short presentation should be ready to be shown at Bluebell; and

	

	e.
fundraising - a committee has been created whose function will be to collect donations from businesses and the public at large who would like to support the EME Guild objectives.  There is a pay assignment code (Y021) available for CF members who wish to donate monthly.  There is currently one member who is donating. 
	

	32.
EME Bursary.  During the scoring of last year’s EME Bursary applications it was found that too few criteria were given for marking which made assessing the different applications difficult.  The Br Advisor made a proposal to change the marking rubric and add a better description of the requirements for the applicants.  All BOD members agree with the proposed changes but asked that the rubric not be provided just the new description form when the call out for application is sent.  

Admin Cmte to:
Amend constitution and send for translation. 
	Admin Cmte

	
	

	33.
Call for EME Bursary Applications.  Due date will be 8 Jul 2011 to allow time for administration and review by the BOD members before the next meeting.

Admin Cmte to:
Send e-mail with deadline before 



15 Apr 2011.

34.
EAOC Bursary Donation.  This year the EAOC course donated $540 to the Branch Fund for an additional EME Bursary.  All BOD members agreed that they will give the 10 budgeted Bursaries and offer this donated amount to the 11th applicant winner.  This is a one time donation and will be available in application year 2011 only.  Thank you EAOC course 2011 for this kind donation.

Admin Cmte to:  
Ensure winner and donation be advertised 

on the website and in the Journal.
	Admin Cmte 
Admin Cmte



	35.
Arte et Marte Poster Contest.  There is an ongoing need for EME artwork.  The BOD agreed that the Fund could sponsor a minimal gift ($100) to the winner of a poster contest.  This winner’s drawing could be used for Bluebell, a pin, or just posters.  The BOD agreed that only regular and reserve serving members will be eligible for this initiative and that this initiative will commence in 2012.  

Admin Cmte to:
Draft constitutional amendment and add to 

budget.

36.
Budget 2011.  The budget was reviewed and no changes were made.  

37.
GICs.   When the GIC comes due in Jun 2011, the amount is to be increased to $30 K and the GIC reinvested for a 5 year term.  The BOD members agree to adopt the plan to increase all GIC to $30 K when they come due and reinvest them on a 5 year plan. The cashable GIC from the Kit Shop will remain and those monies will be used to fund the initial purchase of Loyalty and Departure gifts.


Admin Cmte to:
Ensure the GIC is reinvested at $30 K for 5 

years.
38.
Dues.  A suggestion to raise membership dues was discussed. The CFAO 27-8 which governs the Branch Fund mandates the amount to a maximum that can be changed for membership by rank.  We are within these guidelines and no changes will be made.
	Admin Cmte

Admin Cmte

	ROUND TABLE
39.
MWO Stewart - Loyalty and Departure Initiative.  MWO Stewart presented a motion to allow for the option to buy back served time - either back to creation of the Fund in 1997 or until day joined the EME Branch.  All members agreed that this could be a good addition to these benefits but would like to see some numbers and costs if this occurred.  This option will be presented and voted on in the August meeting.  

Admin Cmte to:
Include with Loyalty proposal.  
40.
Maj Matsalla – National Hockey Tournament.  Valcartier would like to host year 2011’s WO J.R. Muise Memorial Hockey Tournament.  Valcartier has more then one ice surface and would be able to house all teams in accommodations on the base.  A decision will need to be made by the next meeting so that the British team will be able to adjust their itinerary for year 2012.  Colonel Myers will discuss this possibility at EME Council including who is the governing body for movement of an EME sporting activity like this.  

	Admin Cmte

Branch Advisor

	CWO Rodrigue

41.
EME Flag.  CWO Rodrigue ask if the branch would address the suggestion to change the EME Flag that was included on the EME Branch survey.  The Branch Advisor stated, “The EME flag is our official flag that was approved by the Queen.  To make a change to the flag a proposal would need to be taken to the EME Council and then the Director of Heritage and History to approve a new flag.  All EME personnel should be reminded of the significance of our colours, what they represent and how recognized they are in operations.”  No official request to change our flag will be forwarded by the BOD.  
	

	42.
Air Brush Form – A request form for Air Brush Artwork will be placed on the EME Branch Website.  There is a Sgt within the Branch that has been creating limited artwork to date.  All are able to access this but will need to complete the form and provide some funding for the activity.  BOD members are asked to advertise this within their areas.

 
	BOD members

	43.
LCol Fuller - Benevolent Loan.  LCol Fuller put for a motion to remove the 2% administration fee that is added to a Benevolent Loan.  All BOD members agree.  

Admin Cmte to:
Amend constitution and update recent 


benevolent loan.

Col Cmdt - BGen Holt 

44.
Thanks – An official thank you to Col Sean Myers for all his efforts he has made as the Chairman of the BOD.  The BOD has moved ahead greatly with communicating to our members what the Branch Fund is doing for the members and for the regiment as a whole.  Thanks again Col Myers.
45.
General Comments – Great work on all involved in the new EME Air Brush initiative.  It is great to see this type of initiative that can highlight all the trades.  Also thanks to all involved in the Website.  The site is easy to manoeuvre in and is well laid out.  The retired community would like to see a news account created that could give an update on all our activities as they happen as they feel they are not connected with the loss of the Calendar and distribution issues with the Journal and pin.

Branch Staff to:
Look into feasibility of creating news 


accounts (Strathcona website for example).
Col Myers
46. 
Communications.  The Branch Fund is about Esprit de Corp for its members as well as the Branch as a whole.  We need to continue to communicate this information and the creation of a pamphlet that will highlight the initiatives and benefits is a good idea.  

47.
The Fund is healthy and it is a good time to start giving back to our members we must continue to manage our finances responsibly.  The detailed plan for the loyal gift and later the departure gift is a way to start to give back to our members but we must continue to find new ways of supporting the Regiment as it is important to our future.  


	Admin Cmte
Branch Staff

Admin Cmte



	48.
Adjournment.  Meeting adjourned at 1520 hours.  The next meeting will be held in Borden on 3 Aug 11.
	


P. Fuller
Lieutenant-Colonel

Administrative Committee Chairperson

S.P. Myers
Colonel


EME Branch Fund President
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